S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L

Minutes of an Assets Committee Meeting held at 7pm on 
Wednesday, 4th September 2013 in the Parish Council Meeting Room.  
1.  Present:  Mr M Narborough (Chairman), Mr D Price, Mr A Evans, Mr H Hofmeister,  Ms D Scott, Mr D Gerrard, Rev D Tate, Mr R Williamson, Mrs T Cornwell (Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk).  
Borough Councillor Mrs E Nockolds.
Public: Mr E J Reynolds

   Apologies:  Mrs D Gotts and Mrs M Albinson
2.  To confirm the Minutes of the last Meeting on 5th June 2013:  Mr Price proposed that the minutes were a correct record of the meeting; this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister with all members in favour they were signed by the Chairman.    
3.  To record declarations of any Interests, personal or prejudicial: None
4.  To receive questions from the Public:  Mr Narborough informed members that last October, all Allotment tenants had been invited via their renewal letters to attend the evenings meeting. It was also said that each of the Allotment Winners had also been invited to be formally presented with their Winners cups. Borough Councillor Nockolds had been invited to carry out the presentations. 
Members were disappointed that none of the Allotment Winners had attended the meeting and only one Allotment tenant was in attendance.

Mr Price asked Mr Reynolds if he had any questions. Mr Reynolds spoke regarding the Allotments and said that in comparison to previous years there seemed to be a lack of general maintenance.
Mr Reynolds stated that during the year a mound of rubble had appeared in one corner, burying several crocus bulbs and whips. He spoke regarding the Allotment hedge and stated that it had been poorly cut particular at the bottom of the hedge.

Mr Narborough informed Mr Reynolds that unfortunately the hedge had grown rather wide. It was said that the Parish Council would be considering employing a professional to carry out the hedge cutting perhaps biannually. 

Mr Reynolds stated that the eastern hedge has also become overgrown and was now two metres into the Allotments. It was said that ASDA should be contacted to request that they give the hedge a gentle cut.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that Ken Plummer has carried out various hedge cutting recently.

Mr Reynolds commented regarding the recently cleared North East corner and said that to enhance the area, if the Parish Council agreed, he would be happy to plant some comfrey plants; he explained that if a simple 3 post fence was erected across the corner, the plants would deter people from using the corner as a dump and the purple flowers would be a haven for bees.
After brief discussion to confirm that Mr Reynolds would look after the area, Mr Price proposed that Mr Reynolds should erect a three post fence and plant some comfrey plants, this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister, with one abstention all other members were in favour.

Borough Councillor Nockolds spoke briefly about St Marys Churchyard; she wished to comment how amazing it looked as she cycled to the evenings meeting.

Mrs Cornwell informed members that Country Grounds Maintenance carry out work fortnightly within the Parish. She said that each time they visit they are always happy to do extra jobs. She said that they often come into the Parish Office to ask if everything is ok. It was said that at present they are a good team of workers who take their time. 
5.  To discuss matters in relation to:

Allotments:  

Presentation of Winners Cups: Mrs Kirby informed members that all four Winners had been formally invited to the evenings meeting to be presented with their cups. It was confirmed that no Winning tenants were present. 

New Water Tank: Mr Narborough circulated to all members a copy of the Allotment Map. He explained that on the map he had highlighted each of the existing water tanks. 

Mr Narborough explained that he had received requests for a further water tank towards the bottom end near to plot 1B (marked in red on the circulated map). Mr Narborough informed members that he had spoken to Mr Jordan with regards to the finances and it was confirmed that the Allotment fund has sufficient money available to fund the purchase of a new water tank.

Mr Narborough said that he had made an enquiry into the approximate cost of installing a new tank and confirmed that to lay 100 metres of underground pipe would be £489 +VAT and the cost to purchase a new water tank from Gibbs & Dandy would be £215 +VAT.
After discussion, Mr Narborough proposed that three quotes should be obtained to purchase and install a new water tank, and that a water pressure test should be carried out, this was seconded by Mr Gerrard with all members in favour. 

Village Hall:  

Discuss Repairs to Village Hall: Mr Narborough confirmed that he had met each of the contractors who had been asked to quote for the repairs to the Village Hall. He explained that Mr J D’Aloia had provided a quote for £4,490 +VAT, Mr Pemberton had quoted £4,780 +VAT and the final quote had been provided by D&E Builders for £4,329+VAT. Mr Narborough provided members with details of the exact specification and confirmed that all contractors had quoted from the same specification. 
After discussion, Mr Hofmeister proposed that the Parish Council accepts the quote from Mr J D’Aloia for £4,490 +VAT to carry out the work; this was seconded by Mr Williamson with two abstentions all other members were in favour.

Mr Narborough informed members that another problem had arisen with regards to the entrance door at the Village Hall. He said that one of the bottom glass units had broken and the door was generally in a poor state.
Members asked whether the problems with the door had been picked up in the surveyors report. Mr Narborough stated that the door had been problematic for some time.

After discussion, members decided to walk over to the Village Hall to assess the problem. It was agreed that Mr David Easy, a local glass fitter should be contacted to provide advice and a possible recommendation. Mrs Cornwell confirmed that she would contact Mr Easy and she would report back her findings. (Clerks Note: Mr Easy has been contacted and has provided a quote of £140 for the remedial work. He will replace the broken glass, fix the top locking system on the door and adjust the hinge mechanism).
The Green:  
Update of seats on The Green: Mr Narborough spoke regarding the recently refurbished seats on The Green. He wished to thank Mr Hofmeister for the excellent job he had carried out. Members commented that the seats are looking very nice and have been regularly used throughout the summer. 
Grass cutting / Leafblower: Comment was made that the grass cutting on The Green had improved and that everything was looking nice and tidy.

Mrs Cornwell informed members that the Country Grounds Maintenance contract was due for renewal at the end of the year. She said that closer to the time she will obtain quotes for the work.  

Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the Leafblower and said that she had contacted the Borough Council for further advice and to find out what type they use.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that after speaking to Nathan Johnson, he had recommended a Stihl model (cost £429 +VAT). Mr Johnson said that the Stihl is a back pack model which enables leaves to be blown into a pile for hand collection. Mr Johnson stated that the Borough Council could purchase the Stihl Leafblower for £350 +VAT and pass on the discount to the Parish Council.

After discussion, Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council should purchase a Stihl Leafblower for £350 +VAT, this was seconded by Mr Price with three members against, all other members were in favour and the proposal was carried.
Hedge on the Green: Mr Hofmeister spoke regarding the hedge which runs along Nursery Lane and stated that in areas the hedge has grown quite high obscuring the view of The Green.

Mrs Cornwell said that as with the Allotment Hedge it may be worth considering employing a contractor to maintain the hedge perhaps every other year. 

Members felt that a professional could be asked to carry out the work.

A discussion took place regarding the best time of year to carry out hedge cutting as complaints had been received by members of the public. It was said that investigations had been made with the RSPB, the Royal Horticultural Society and advice had been sought from the Borough Council. 

Mrs Cornwell said that information obtained had indicated that hedges should not be cut between March and August, however in years when the breeding season starts later, this period could run into mid September. Mrs Cornwell stated that the Wildlife and Countryside Act 1981 protects wild birds, their nests and eggs. (Maximum fine £5,000 and/or 6 months imprisonment).
Mr Gerrard provided some advice regarding hedge cutting and stated that the best time of year to cut Hawthorn Hedges is in November and not past March.

Comment was made that complaints had been made that the hedge along Nursery Lane should be kept to the same height of the fence.

Mr Price confirmed that he had looked into the matter and informed members that in 2006 it was agreed that extra whips should be planted at the Low Road end of Nursery Lane and a fence erected for their protection. He confirmed that it was never agreed to keep the hedge at the same height as the fence.

 After discussion, Mr Price proposed that quotes should be obtained for the cutting of the Allotment Hedge and the hedge along Nursery Lane; this was seconded by Mr Narborough with all members in favour.
With regards to the time of year to carry out hedge cutting, Mr Price proposed that the hedge cutting should be carried out at the end of October; this was seconded by Mr Narborough with all members in favour.
St Mary’s Churchyard & Cemetery:  
Mr Westheads request for re-siting of Ashes Plots: Mr Narborough referred members to a request which had been received from Mr Westhead to relocate two Ashes Plots. It was explained that in 1999, Mr Westhead had purchased three Burial Plots and two Ashes Plots together for his family. Mr Narborough stated that in 2001, it became apparent that due to an error by a Funeral Director, the Ashes Plots had been used. At the time in 2001, it was agreed that Mr Westhead could have two alternative Plots, alongside his Burial Plots underneath a tree. 
Mrs Cornwell said that since that time, the tree has grown larger and a large root crosses the ground making it impossible to use the space.

After discussion, Mr Price proposed that Mr Westhead should be offered two Ashes Plots to the rear of his Burial Plots; this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister with one abstention all other members were in favour. 
Brown Bin Request: Mrs Kirby informed members that after further investigation, the Borough Council have confirmed that the Parish Council cannot have a Brown Bin for the Cemetery. It was confirmed that the Brown Bin Service is a residential service only.
Mrs Cornwell confirmed that the Compost Bin at the rear of the Parish Office is well used and Mr Nolan Mills ensures that the compost is turned and used as necessary.

Mrs Cornwell suggested that a spare old fashioned dustbin, which is in the garage, may be an alternative option to a Brown Bin. She said that if a “Compost Waste Only” sign was put on it, it may be worth putting out and seeing how it goes. 

Members agreed that it was a good idea and worth a try.

Parish Office: 
New Apprentice: Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the recruitment of Ryan, the new apprentice. She said that part of the process had involved the Borough Council visiting the Parish Council to see where he would be working as well as to carry out some Health and Safety Checks.

Mrs Cornwell stated that as a result of the visit it had been highlighted that since the Parish Office was built, all paint, pesticides and fuel should have been stored in an appropriate fabricated and welded flammable/chemical safe.

Mrs Cornwell said that she had followed the advice from the Borough Council and had looked into the costs of purchasing two medium sized safes and one small safe. She said that the two medium sized safes would be kept in the garage and the small safe would be used by Mr Plummer at the Wootton Park Pavilion. (Medium safe £362.85 each, Small safe £185.12)

After discussion, Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council should purchase two medium safes and one small safe; this was seconded by Mr Williamson with all members in favour. 
Mrs Cornwell confirmed that the Parish Council did not need to provide any other equipment for the apprentice. She stated that she had spoken to both Mr Plummer and Mr Bird regarding the need to wear appropriate clothing for the job and informed members that Ryan would be wearing a Borough Council uniform.
Mrs Cornwell suggested that it may be an idea that the Parish Council considers supplying its Handymen with a uniform, so that they look more businesslike.

Members felt that it was a good idea and asked Mrs Cornwell to investigate the costs of safety work trousers, t-shirts, sweatshirts and overalls. Members generally felt that navy blue was a good choice of colour, although it was felt that the Handymen should be asked for their thoughts.

Wootton Park: 
Mr Narborough spoke briefly to confirm that the Pavilion Roof Repairs had been carried out and that the job had been well done.

He stated that work renovating the Car Park was complete and that the dykes had been cleared.

Mr Gerrard proposed a vote of thanks to Mr Narborough for all the hard work he had put in at Wootton Park.

Mr Narborough was pleased to report that the Committee is now working well, with better communication. Mr Narborough confirmed that at the last Wootton Park Association meeting he had been elected as the Chairman.
SWiB:  
No report. 
There being no other business, the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.45pm.

6. Next meeting: To be held on Wednesday 4th December 2013 at 7pm in the Parish Office Meeting Room.
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